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Abstract


The contribution provides Rogers Wireless view on the FCC Order 02-120 with reference to the issues associated with the inability of a PSAP to call back a 911 caller who is disconnected when that caller is using a non-initiated wireless phones. This contribution is in the format of Questions and Possible Answers in order to help the members of the IFAST understand the issues from an operator’s perspective, and develop an appropriate and effective industry strategy in response to the FCC Order. 
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COMMENTS ON FCC 02-120

QUESTIONS AND POSSIBLE ANSWERS
1. What is an IRM (International Roaming MIN) Code?

An IRM code is a MIN (Mobile Identification Number) in the format of 0+XXX+6D or 1+XXX+6D, with the first 4 digits prefix allocated by IFAST that attempts to facilitate international roaming by minimizing conflict with North American Numbering Plan. 

2.
Has the IRM code of 123-456-7890 been assigned?

No.

3.
Who is going to pay the fee for the IRM code of 123-456-7890 (US$175 one time and US175 annually per IRM code)?

There are four options: wireless carriers, government agencies, service users or none.

4.
What will be the impact on the code utilization?

Each IRM code would be able to accommodate one million potential numbers that would be wasted if the code 1+234 were assigned just for this purpose. 

5.
Will there be a need for modification to the switch element in the network?

Most likely, there will be software upgrade required in order to identify this IRM as being a non-subscribed user who dials 9-1-1 calls. 

6.
Can the IRM code be passed to the PSAP?

Normally, only MDN (Mobile Directory Number) will be passed to the PSAP as a calling party or call back number. This capability may require software upgrade in the switch or network changes in its configuration (eg.,direct trunking to PSAP bypassing PSTN)  

7.
Will there be additional costs to the wireless carriers and/or equipment manufacturers in addition to the software upgrades or network changes?   

Yes. There are three possible additional costs to be incurred: 

· non-initialized phone must be labeled to alert the user of the lack of call-back capability;

· public education programs must be instituted to more inform users of the limitations of non-initialized phones

· caller’s exact location must be provided to increase the likelihood that emergency services can be dispatched quickly to save lives. 

8.
Will there be potential risk fraud?

Most probably not, as any calls other than 911 calls made by non-initiated phones would be rejected by the switch and would not be routed through the network.  

9.
What happens to the non-initiated GSM phones?

Currently, all the GSM phones are programmed with a 15 digits IMSI (International Mobile Subscriber Identity) code in the format of MCC (Mobile Country Code-3D)+MNC (Mobile Network Code-3D)+Subscriber Identity Code (9D), in accordance with the ITU Recommendation E.212, which will not be in compliance with the FCC Order. 

10. Is there an industry standard for non-initiated phones for 911 calls?

Annex C of TIA/EIA J-STD-036A (Enhanced Wireless 9-1-1 Phase 2) recommends the format be 911+last 7 digits of ESN (Electronic Serial Number or IMEI (International Mobile Equipment Identity), however, this recommendation is only informative and not considered part of the standard.







